LVSIG – Sub-Group looking at Children’s Issues

Notes from the Sub-Group Meeting 5th January 2006
1.0 Attendees

Mary Bairstow – Low Vision Implementation Officer

Mary Guest - Principal Research Officer Usher, Sense

Chris Kersey – Senior Orthoptist, Sheffield Low Vision Services

Rasmeet Chadha – Dep. Head Opt. at Oxford Eye Hospital

Liz Hopkins – Parent

Megan Barley – VIEW and Teacher of Visually Impaired Children 

2.0 Apologies

Judy Sanderson –Dep. Head of Physical & Sensory Support, Surrey

Wendy Sainsbury – Nat. Blind Children Support

Susan Wright – Development Officer – Inclusive Education, RNIB

Professor Alistair Fielder – Paediatric Ophthalmologist and LOOK

Jo Steen – Oxford Eye Hospital
Patsy Terry - Oxford Eye Hospital
Evelyn Westwood – Teacher of Visually Impaired Children 

Kay Wrench - Teacher of Visually Impaired Children 

Mike Brace – Director vision 2020

3.0 Introduction and welcome of new members

Mary Bairstow welcomed Liz Hopkins as the new Parent representative and explained that the group had been looking for a parental representative for some time.

Mary B then went on to explain the changes to the National work and the role of the sub-group. 

First she reminded the group that the original remit was to work to improve Low Vision Services in England through the development of local LV Services Committees. Vision 2020 is the umbrella group for all matters to do with visual impairment and it is to this group that the LV Implementation group reported. Funding from external agencies finished in September 2005 and since then the work has been funded by Vision 2020. In this interim period a working party from Vision 2020 has looked at the future of the work and proposed various changes. First the Implementation Group will change – there will be a smaller Steering Group focused on securing funding and managing the project. This group comprises of members from Vision 2020 and includes representatives from the College of Ophthalmologists, College of Optometry, Nalsvi (Lance Clarke chairs), RNIB, Seeability, the Association of Dispensing Opticians, the Association of Directors of Social Services and a service user. The Steering Group will meet 6 times a year. In addition to the Steering Group members of the Implementation Group have been invited to form a Consultative Forum – meeting twice a year.

The Steering group has worked on a business plan and work plan. Funding is being sought for an expansion of the project – to secure money for 4 officers. The aim being that each officer has a regional responsibility as well as taking special interest in a particular topic. Learning Disabilities and Education & Employment have been two of the suggestions – though Mary explained that she had suggested an officer looking at Children and Young People specifically would be preferable. 

Chris Kersey asked about the relationships of the various groups. She particularly wanted to know how information could be ‘fed into’ the Steering Group. Mary B explained that the group would be listening to the views of the Consultative Forum. However the Steering Group is a sub-group of Vision 2020 so, presumably, in terms of final decision making this would be the responsibility of Vision 2020. Mary B also added that in terms of the Orthoptic profession there are two representatives invited to the Consultative Forum. 

Megan Barley thought that the Steering Group needed to be able to understand the issues faced at an operational level. She noted the importance of the sub- groups looking at these issues.

Mary B agreed and explained that there had been some discussion at the Steering Group about the role of the sub-groups. It was clear that they should not duplicate the work of the Vision 2020 sub-groups. Mary B emphasised the need for this group to concentrate on how to assist the LVSCs in looking at the particular needs of children and young people. 

Liz Hopkins outlined the particular difficulties she is experiencing in trying to get her LVSC to look at low vision for children and young people. Issues included

· An attendee who felt she only ‘paid’ to look at issues for older people

· A voluntary organisation who suggested they only really dealt with adult matters

· An Optometrist who when asked about specific equipment for children excused the need to address this matter by saying as the numbers are so small it would not be possible to get manufacturers to address this issue. 

[After the meeting Mary contacted various LV service providers (largely those known to have developed Children’s LV services) to see if they have produced or know of any equipment that has been specifically developed for Children. The results will be brought to the next Sub-group meeting for discussion]

Megan also acknowledged the difficulty in getting LVSCs to consider young people. However in her experience having patience and waiting until the issues could be raised had been successful. She explained that the issue of the Children’s Charter had been a particularly beneficial one to pursue.  Her LVSC are working on a customised version of the Charter that includes local contacts and service providers. She is hoping that when a final copy is approved it can be distributed widely. She is also hoping that its use might extend to other authorities nearby.

Liz reported that, to her knowledge, her LVSC has not discussed the Charter. Mary explained that the circulation of this was one of the first things that the Sub-group had agreed.

After some discussion it was suggested that Mary re-circulate the Charter and that some questions about its use are included to provide some measure/ audit of its success.

Action: Mary to draft a mail-out to include the Charter and some appropriate questions

4.0 Notes from the previous meeting

These were agreed as an accurate record

5.0 Matters arising (not on the agenda) 

5.1 Mary B repeated how she pleased she was that Liz was able to attend the meetings as a parent representative. Mary B explained to the other members that Liz would be an invaluable member and that it might be particularly helpful that Liz was also part of the steering group for a local (NHS funded) Eye Care Steering Project.

5.2 Department of Health 

Mary B reported that the group had asked for the matter of Children’s services to be raised with the Department of Health (DH). She had done so through the LV Implementation Group – though no specific response had been received. This issue was raised again in relation to Bold View – this was reported later on in the 

5.3 ADSS representation

Mary B explained that some time had been taken to secure a representative from the Association of Directors of Social Services for the Steering Group. This had not proved easy and so she had delayed a further attempt to secure someone for the sub-group.

Members were sympathetic but were particularly keen to ensure that the sub-group has a representative from Social Services (SS). 

Several people noted local difficulties in attracting people to meetings. Mary B was surprised, as this had not been reflected in the Warwick Evaluation where SS were the agencies most often ‘actively involved’. 

Various people noted that with the changes to Children’s Trusts a representative would be very useful. Mary B agreed to pursue this.

Action: Mary to secure an ADSS representative
6.0 Passports and the ‘toolkit’
Mary B explained that it had been hoped that the sub-group would work on materials/ guidance that might help the LVSCs with particular issues. One such resource that had been suggested was a LV Passport. Mary B explained that this would be a shared record that would be held by the child and would be enable information to be shared between various LV service providers and the child. This sort of concept had been used in Wales and is called the Welsh LV passport.

Mary B had until recently been encouraging LVSCs to work on this as a means of tackling fragmentation of services. However recently she had been at RNIB Techshare Conference where a speaker had been talking about the Government’s proposal for all people to have electronic records created and personally updated. Mary B unfortunately had very little more information on this but was concerned that if the group also pursued this idea they might be asking LVSCs to duplicate a wider initiative. 

Mary Guest expressed concern about the limited information known at the meeting about the Government proposals. She suggested Mary B discover more about this issue so matters could be better considered.

Mary B also suggested that previous sub-group meetings had wondered whether there might be some duplication of the records held in the Early Support Programme. Megan explained that the Early Support Programme was an attempt to provide all young children with an information file and records to assist parents and professionals working with the child. She added that protocols existed for Deaf Children but had not as yet been developed for Visually Impaired Children. She noted that the rollout had been carried by the Department for Education and Skills (DFES) and unfortunately because resources had been available on the web-site many people had ordered materials without putting thought into how they could be used. 

Megan, however, thought that it might be useful for the group to consider an extra page or slip-in resources specifically for Low Vision. 

Members were unsure how to resolve these issues until further information is available but agreed to defer the item until the next meeting. 

[Mary checked the DFES web-site following the meeting and discovered that the information about the Early Support Monitoring protocol for visually impaired children had been posted in December – a copy of this update and information about the EPS programme is attached]

Discussion led on from the passport to broader issue of “Choice” in health service provision. Members discussed how the Governments commitment to Choice might impact on LV Services. Rasmeet Chadha explained that people are now able to choose on all aspects of health provision and not just on elective surgery (as Mary B thought). The group wondered how parents would be able to make choices.

Chris Kersey described an initiative that the LVSC is working on in Sheffield. The project has emerged from the LVSC and is being called Low Vision Plus. Here the aim is everyone will be able to access services at the point where they present with low vision. At presentation people will be given information about what happens next and where services are available. There will be different providers of service and examples and information will be available. If successful this could be a very useful initiative – though Chris was uncertain whether funding could be secured for this. 

Members agreed that one huge concern was that of enabling parents to get good information about service provision. Mary Guest gave an example a health provision that had good information. Members agreed to look at the Newcastle site.

However Mary wondered if the sub-group should give guidance to the LVSCs on the issue of choice. It was agreed that this is a wider issue that would influence services across the age ranges. Mary B wondered whether both she and Mary G could raise this at the National LV Consultative Forum. Mary G agreed – but thought that she might need to have some briefing on this before the meeting.

Action: Mary B agreed to contact Mary G to discuss the possibility of raising the need for LVSCs to have some guidance on choice. The primary aim being to ensure that people using the services can make informed choices. 

[To check the web-site details with Mary G after the meeting]

6. 0 Pathways

Mary explained that although the sub-group had been working on the pathways for sometime she had received some correspondence from Professor Alistair Fielder regarding concerns about these. Mary had tried to meet with Prof. Fielder prior to the sub-group meeting but had been unable. The group agreed that Prof. Fielder’s view is important and agreed to defer the item until the next meeting.

[After the meeting Mary was able to secure a meeting with Prof. Fielder to discuss this]

7.0 The Key-Worker (‘Yello’)

Mary wondered whether this item might be deferred as well. She explained that the pathway issue was an integral part of the Key Worker idea. The meeting agreed this also.

8.0 VI Scotland database

Mary wondered whether any members had any more news of the  VI Scotland database. No one had any more to report. For the members benefit Mary explained that this is a database that enables information to be added at the point when a child is first diagnosed. If implemented in England the idea is that information would be stored and this data could be passed to the different people/ agencies. Once again the group recognised that this could be a duplication of the Governments work on electronic shared records and that this might be why little had been heard on further developments. 

As an aside Megan also reported how useful the Viskids web-site is – providing information for both parents and children. 

Action

Mary agreed to circulate web-site details

[The Visual Impairment Scotland site link is http://www.viscotland.org.uk/textimages/viscotland/vis.htm
It appears that the Viskids part is a temporary site but details can be seen at http://www.viscotland.org.uk/textimages/VISKIDS/front.htm ]

9.00 The Health and Education Conference

Mary reported her thanks to Rasmeet Chadha for all the work she had done on the conference. The timetable for the day has been finalised and the main speakers for the workshops invited. 

Some matters still need to be resolved including the following: -

· Speakers contributing to the opening ‘Key issues session ‘ to be contacted  (currently Mary and Julie Sweeting have agreed to contribute)

· The workshop on psychosocial development needs finalising. Olga Miller at RNIB was suggested as an alternative to a Psychologist from Leeds

The last session includes three or four case histories. The idea is that each case history should illustrate aspects of multi-disciplinary working in low vision. Mary G asked whether a speaker from Sense would be required for the last session. Mary B agreed that this would be helpful. Mary G agreed to ask a colleague about this. 

10.00 Every Child Matters – Informing the LVSCs

Due to Mary B mis-reading the agenda this item was overlooked and will be on the agenda at the next meeting. 

11.00 Any Other Business

11.1 Pre-school support

Liz expressed her concern about the difficulties parents experience in working their way around services. She used her own situation to illustrate how difficult getting resources for her young daughter has been. One issue related to problems with social care services and education reneging responsibility for providing equipment because her child is not yet at school. Megan and Mary both agreed that services across England could be very variable. Both recognised that if an area did not provide pre-school support from education it was unlikely that anyone would be available to take on a specialist ‘key-worker’ or advocacy role for a pre-school child. Mary G expressed surprise at this as in the case of Children who are Deaf there is support from the point of diagnosis. Megan explained that in many areas there is a huge element of luck as to when and where a child is referred. 

Mary G thought that this sort of issue is exactly what this group should be looking at. Megan thought that this is where the Charter should be used to work for changes at a local level.

Mary B suggested that one initial task for the group might be to see if any agency has mapped provision for pre-school children. 

If it is possible to determine areas where there is no pre-school service provided by education it might be possible to get the LVSC to take this up as an issue.

The group agreed that this would be a very useful area of research. Kay suggested that VIEW is looking to fund some joint research – working with RNIB. 

Action

Mary agreed to investigate mapping of pre-school services for visually impaired children

11.2

Kay raised the issue of the local lack of a paediatric ophthalmologist. Mary B wondered if this was the sort of issue that the LVSC could work on.

Action

Mary B to discuss this matter with Prof. Fielder when she meets him to discuss the pathways issues and possibly ask LVSCs how many local services have access to a paediatric ophthalmologist.  

Date and time

Mary explained that the Consultation Forum is meeting twice a year and the Steering Group six times. It was felt that the sub-group should meet at least three times with its own sub-groups meeting more frequently if need be.

Two dates were agreed 6th April and September 14th both to be 10:30 to 13:00 in Sheffield a venue to be confirmed.

The April meeting with enable and final conference issues to be resolved.

